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ACRONYMS		
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M&E	 	 monitoring	and	evaluation	
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NSC	 	 National	Steering	Committee	
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PROFEIS			 Promoting	Farmer	Experimentation	and	Innovation	in	the	Sahel	

Proli-GEAFaSa		 French	acronym	for	“Promoting	Local	Innovation	in	Water	Management	by	Family	
farmers	in	the	Sahel”		

Proli-FaNS		 Promoting	local	innovation	for	Food	and	Nutrition	Security	

Prolinnova		 Promoting	Local	Innovation	in	ecologically	oriented	agriculture	and	NRM	

SR	 	 subregional	

SRC		 							 Subregional	Coordinator	

SULCI-FaNS		 Scaling	Up	Local	Capacity	to	Innovate	for	Food	and	Nutrition	Security	

WCA		 	 West	&	Central	Africa	
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1.	Introduction	
During 2020, the Prolinnova subregional platform in West & Central Africa (WCA) pursued its 
development primarily through the activities of Country Platforms (CPs). Those activities were 
implemented under different projects, namely Proli-FaNS (Promoting local innovation for Food and 
Nutrition Security), SULCI-FaNS (Scaling Up Local Capacity to Innovate for Food and Nutrition 
Security), FaReNe (Farmer-led Research Networks), Proli-GEAFaSa (Promoting Local Innovation in 
Water Management by Family Farmers in the Sahel) and Ethnoveterinary Medicine (Ethnovet), 
funded by Misereor and the McKnight Foundation. Also, the CPs implemented activities outside of 
these projects to animate their respective platforms in terms of networking, partnership building, 
governance and resource mobilisation. Numerous achievements were reported in identication and 
documentation of local innovation and facilitation of participatory innovation development (PID) 
processes and Local Innovation Support Facilities (LISFs), as well as dissemination, advocacy, policy 
dialogue and institionalisation of the PID approach. At the subregional (SR) level, activities were 
related to assisting the CPs (in monitoring and evaluation (M&E), documentation, networking and 
resource mobilisation), promoting policy dialogue, advocacy and fundraising. Both the SR- and 
country-level actions were affected to some extent by the Covid-19 pandemic, which restricted 
people’s travel and gatherings.  
	

2.	Activities	of	the	CPs	
The activities implemented were mostly related to the funded projects, in accordance with the 
respective workplans. Identification and documentation of local innovation constitute the larger part of 
the activities in the different action-learning sites. Major efforts were made to document (example of 
Mali) and disseminate (example of Ghana) innovations. This led to the release of posters, brochures 
and magazines, which were alsso important for promoting Prolinnova’s approach as a network. Apart 
from activities under the funded projects, efforts were made to encourage the CPs and keep alive the 
sense of community of practice (CoP) promoted by Prolinnova. However, the outbreak of the Covid-
19 pandemic led to unprecedented constraints on implementation. Coordination teams did their best to 
adapt and to continue activities wherever possible. Tools and mechanisms for virtual collaboration 
were used to maintain the contact with multistakeholder platforms (MSPs) in the learning sites, but 
also with the SR coordinator and the other International Support Team (IST) members. Despite these 
efforts, many activities were delayed or postponed to 2021, depending on the gravity of the 
constraints.  

2.1.	Burkina	Faso	

The CP in Burkina Faso, called PROFEIS (Promoting Farmer Experimention and Innovation in the 
Sahel), continued implementing the SULCI-FaNS and FaReNe projects and started implementation of 
the Proli-GEAFaSa project, while continuing a PROFEIS project funded by Misereor.  

The main activities that can be reported under SULCI-FaNS are related to food production and 
processing to enrich meals for children in order to overcome malnutrition. They included a capacity-
building session on best practices in term of hygiene, processing and storage of food, as well as 
providing support in kind (materials and installation of a food-processing unit of Gourcy). A strategy 
was developed to mobilise local funds to support women’s small-scale credit schemes for income-
generating activities, 

Three main activities were implemented under FaReNe, including the experience of using LISFs to 
support three innovations. One was on poultry feeding and the other two were on dealing with land 
degradation and improving soil fertility. In Pougyango District, farmers improved the feeding of 
guinea fowls for better growth and increased egg-laying. In Kagpesgo Village, farmers experimented 
with making partitions using stone bunds vegetated with Andropogon gayanus for rice production in 
arid environments. In Bomboarighabou Village, Manni Commune, farmers combined half-moons with 
compost as a means of restoring arid lands to improve agricultural productivity and household income. 
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Farmer-led joint experimentation processes were conducted in Gomponsom on mixing cowpea and 
sorghum. It offers the best relative yield of sorghum (789 kg/ha) and cowpea (416 kg/ha). These 
associations also allow a certain aeration of the soil, thus facilitating the use of agricultural equipment 
during maintenance operations. Also, the use of improved compost and local compost on Kapelga 
sorghum showed a yield advantage for the improved compost of 1152 kg/ha compared to 864 kg/ha. 
The benefit of Effective Micro-organisms (EM) on crops (sorghum and cowpea) was proven, with a 
cowpea yield of 1152 kg/ha with EM compared to 854 kg/ha without it. EM played more of a role as a 
fertiliser. Farmers who took part to the PID process appreciated this innovation but raised the problem 
of EM’s availability and cost, as well as the need for technical know-how, which is not always 
accessible to all farmers. This suggests that EM is an introduced technology that may not be 
appropriate for many small-scale farmers.  

Two training sessions were held to build the capacities of the members of farmer innovator networks 
in Manni, Gomponsom and Gourcy. A total of 35 innovative farmers, including 13 women, were 
trained in PID, the management and sustainability of LISFs, and activities related to promoting 
innovations.  

In terms of networking activities, the Coordinator of FaReNe Burkina participated in a meeting of the 
McKnight Foundation’s Collaborative Crop Research Program (CCRP) Community of Practice in 
Montpellier, France. Also, Prolinova–Burkina Faso participated in the African Partners Workshop 
(AfPW) online with the other CPs across Africa.  

Implementation was severely impacted by Covid-19, which led to restrictions by the Government 
concerning gathering and travel of people inside and outside of Burkina. The delay in fund 
disbursments negatively affected implementation to a certain extent. Along the same line, the late 
signature of the Memoranda of Understanding (MoUs) with local partners delayed some activities.  

The CP assessed itself as performing well during the past year, improving its governance, extending 
the partnership and circulating information among the partners. Efforts were made to mobilise 
resources with the assistance of the SRC.  

2.2.	Cameroon	

Prolinnova–Cameroon, hosted by COSADER, pursued the implementation of the SULCI-FaNS 
project, a follow-up project after Proli-FaNS. Most of the activities implemented by the CP where 
under that project.  

Sensitisation, identification and documenting of innovations were among the first activities and 
resulted in the identification of ten local innovations. Some of these innovations will be selected as 
entry points for PID processes. The innovations identified were: 

• Production of bio cocoa using the “cutting” technique 
• Use of salt against moss on the stems of trees 
• Use of hot water for germinating oilpalm seeds 
• Cassava skin croquettes 
• Vegetarian soya “meat” 
• Production of cocoa butter 
• Production of dark chocolate 
• Use of cocoa pod to produce shampoo 
• Technique of sowing cassava cuttings 
• Use of palm wine to control parasites  
• Soya-based baby food supplement. 

On 24–28 February, two members of the CP participated in the training workshop on PID and gender 
in Thiès (Sénégal), in collaboration with the Proli-GEAFaSa project. In June, two training sessions 
were organised on local innovation, PID and gender for members of the national and local platform. In 
the area of networking, the CP participated in the AfPW in October and the SULCI-FaNS Partners 
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Workshop in November, which were opportunities for cross-learning among CPs. The preparation of 
the Cameroon Farmer Innovation Fair (FIF), to take place in May 2021, was an opportunity to meet 
and discuss with a set of new partners.  

The Covid-19 pandemic severely affected the implementation of activities, even after the lockdown 
ended. Many innovators were afraid to get in touch with people coming from big cities. Thus, some of 
the CP’s activities were implemented remotely.  

Despite the Covid restrictions, most of the planned activities were implemented, by virtual means to a 
certain extent; some of those activities therefore probably had a lower impact. Now that the capacities 
of several CP members in PID and gender have been built, implementation will be smoother in future.  

2.3.	Ghana	

The Ghana CP was very active in 2020, implementing two projects under Prolinnova, namely the 
SULCI-FaNS and Ethnovet projects. These project activities were implemented in two and four 
action-learning sites, respectively. The National Steering Committee (NSC) and Core Support Team 
were strengthend through replacements with new and younger persons, and have actively provided 
governance, coordination and technical support to the CP. The Covid-19 pandemic was the biggest 
issue, for which appropriate measures were adopted to ensure implementation of activities. 

The activities under the SULCI-FaNS project were considerable in terms of identification, 
documentation and dissemination of local innovation activities. As a result, 30 local innovations were 
identified and jointly verified with community members and the local MSPs. The innovations 
comprise 18 by women and 12 by men and fall in the domains of local nutritious foods, livestock 
improvement, organic crop protection and soil improvement, agro-processing and environmental 
protection. Two books were published on PID cases and local innovation documentation, respectively, 
under the previous Proli-FaNS project, and distributed among stakeholders. In addition, 200 brochures 
on SULCI-FaNS were printed and distributed among local and national stakeholders for public 
awareness and publicity.  

Also, 24 innovations were selected through the Ethnovet project, of which 20 will benefit from 
scientific validation, development and promotion. A total of 150 brochures on this project were 
distributed among local and national stakeholders to raise awareness on and advertise herbal 
medecines. District-level platforms were set up in each of the four sites to promote learning and 
advocacy for mainstreaming ethnoveterinary medicine into the formal animal healthcare system.  

Eight priority innovations were jointly selected to improve their value and benefits through farmer-led 
joint research. The selected innovations comprised six by women and two by men, and are in the areas 
of improving local foods, livestock feed supplementation and agro-processing for income generation.  

In February, six persons from the CP took part in an anglophone SR training on local innovation, PID 
and gender, held in Tamale, and have constituted a core resource team for training and supporting 
local partners and farmers on using the concepts and approach in extension and farming. 

In November, ten deserving innovators (7 women and 3 men) were awarded with certificates and 
small farm inputs through the Ministry of Food and Agriculture (MoFA) at the annual district-level 
National Farmers Day held in Bongo and Walewale Districts (action-learning sites for SULCI-FaNS).  

In June, step-down PID trainings were conducted at two action-learning sites for 23 participants (9 
female, 14 male) from local project partner organisations, farmer representatives, MSPs and CP 
technical support team members.  

In September, NGO partners, stakeholders and MSP members in the learning sites were trained on the 
LISF mechanism for its operation from 2021 onwards. 

Two persons from the University for Development Studies and the Tamale Teaching Hospital 
laboratory were selected and assisted to apply for international Phd scholarships to study in a Swiss 
university, in connection with the Ethnovet project. 
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In terms of networking and policy dialogue, the CP shared local innovations and the PID approach 
with researchers, district stakeholders and local political authorities. A policy-dialogue activity 
brought together a total of 39 persons (30 men and 9 women) at the two SULCI-FANS learning sites.  

The NSC members were also very active through meetings and in developing a Strategic Plan for the 
CP related to Prolinnova’s 2021–25 strategy. Prolinnova–Ghana took part in the AfPW and the annual 
SULCI-FaNS partners workshop held virtually in October and November, respectively, and shared 
experiences and achievements in PID policy dialogue, LISF institutionalisation, gender and 
sustainability of project activities, among others.  

Like many countries in the world, Ghana suffered a lot from the incidence of Covid-19, with the 
severe restrictions on movements and meetings. This slowed down the CP’s capacity to implement its 
projects. Protection devices and materials (nose masks, washing soap and hand sanitisers) were 
provided to help community beneficiaries protect themselves. Also, the use of IT communication 
methods were highly preferred for project implementation.  

The CP’s self-assessement revealed 70% achievement of its objectives planned for 2020. The shortfall 
was due to a great extent to the Covid-19 pandemic. The governance of the CP was made more 
effective by strengthening and diversifying expertise in the NSC and Core Support Team. The CP 
Secretariat in ACDEP was strengthened further with assignment of a full-time coordinator (Margaret 
Kyiu), who is being supported by the SULCI-FaNS project coordinator to run field activities.  

2.4.	Mali		

Prolinnova–Mali implemented two funded projects, namely FaReNe and PROFEIS (Promouvoir 
l’expérimentation et l’innovation paysannes pour améliorer la sécurité alimentaire et la conservation 
des ressources au Sahel), funded by the McKnight Foundation and Misereor, respectively.  

The PROFEIS project implemented activities concerning joint experimentation, dissemination, 
mainstreaming, documentation and institutionnalisation of the local innovation and PID approach.  

A total of 11 joint-experimentation processes were conducted on different innovations, in the areas of: 
food storage, poultry farming, fight against weeds. This allowed the publication of four experiments 
sheets, four technical sheets, three posters and one magazine. Also, an FIF was held in Ségou to 
showcase the farmers’ innovations.  

An innovation identified and documented early in PROFEIS has been disseminated and adopted by 
61% households (a total number of 134) keeping poultry. It is the improved banco incubator, which 
increased the number of guinea fowl births. This generated higher incomes for households, 
contributing to their food security and nutrition.  

In order to enhance the institutionalisation of PID, several training sessions were held with different 
stakeholders, including researchers, students and teachers of agricultural colleges, and agricultural 
extension agents. The sessions reached a total of 137 researchers-teachers (37 female and 100 male), 
131 students and 13 agricultural extension agents. Moreover, a strategy document was elaborated 
(with a detailed action plan) to support the institutionalisation of the PID approach.  

The FaReNe project also registered relevant achievements in the areas of LISFs, joint 
experimentation, dissemination and adoption of local innovations, cross-learning and 
insitutionalisation.  

A total of 96 farmers (15 female and 81 male) committed to be involved in the joint-experimentation 
processes on agro-ecological intensification options (treatments). To support the intensification 
activities, 20 farmers (2 groups of 10 people, including 5 women) benefited from the LISFs. The 
innovations related to food and nutrition security were disseminated through training sessions on how 
to improve the diet with local cereals combined with legumes.  

Five manourished children benefited from culinary demonstration; 21 mothers took part in a survey to 
determine the formula for local cereal-based baby foods.  
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To improve the use of the LISFs by local partners, the members of two farmer-led research local 
networks (30 people, including 15 women) were trained in this.  

Despite these achievements, the CP faced numerous challenges, related to insecurity and the Covid-19 
pandemic. For example, monitoring of activities in Mopti Region was difficult on account of 
insecurity. The phone was used to keep contact and follow the activities remotely. The 
institutionalisation process was also quite challenging with the researchers from the Institute of Rural 
Economy (IER), so the project finally focused on the agricultural colleges and local representatives. 
This approach can allow a quick adoption of the PID approach in these institutions. The outbreak of 
Covid-19 slowed down implementation because of the restrictions concerning travel and gatherings.  

2.5.	Senegal	

Prolinnova–Senegal started implementing the Proli-GEAFaSa project in January. Like the others, the 
CP was severely affected by the Covid-19 pandemic, with government-imposed partial lockdown 
measures.  

In alignment with the Proli-GEAFaSa action plan, the CP held a training session (in partnership with 
the SULCI-FaNS project) on PID, LISFs, MSPs and gender in the work of Prolinnova. It was a 
training of trainees and gathered ten people (6 male and 4 female) from Senegal, Burkina Faso and 
Cameroon. The same training was delivered to 22 (14 male and 8 female) MSP stakeholders in Podor 
and Dagana (Northern Senegal). Also, 26 local innovations were identified in water management in 
agriculture. Two of them were documented thus far: 1) use of pvc pipe 50mm in diameter buried as an 
irrigation system for vegetable beds; 2) making an okra nursery as a means of saving water. 

Beyond these activities, Prolinnova–Senegal made efforts in institutionalisation of the PID approach. 
Sahel Vert, a centre dedicated to learning in agriculture, included PID in its curricula. The host 
organisation of Proli-GEAFaSa, AgriBioServices, is part of the Senegalese Rural Universities that 
promote rural ingenuity in university education.  

In term of networking, the CP welcomed four new members, namely:  

• Sahel Vert Centre, a training school in agroecology whose goal is to train high school 
students and students on the production, processing and marketing of organic products; 

• CEDD (Listening and Coaching Center for Sustainable Development) brings together more 
than 180 women from the Thiès region around complementary activities such as agriculture, 
crafts and education; 

• CRABES (Center of Resource in Organic Agriculture and Social and Solidarity Economy) is 
a center wit the objective to contribute to development of organic agriculture and the social 
and solidarity economy in Senegal by making available to students, researchers and the 
general public teaching materials for training, information and exchange of experiences 
(books, journals, videos, audio, conferences, workshops, etc.). 

• Fraisen (Pan-African Network of Strawberry Producers), a pan-African network that brings 
together strawberry producers from four African countries (Senegal, Benin, Ghana and 
Cameroon) and has its headquarters in Dakar, the capital of Senegal. 

Three Prolinnova–Senegal partners took part in the AfPW: Centre Sahel Vert, le Renolse and AgriBio 
Services. Although it was held virtually, due to Covid-19, it was a great opportunity to present the 
main achievements since the last International Partners Workshop (IPW) in 2019 and to share 
experiences with the other African CPs.  

In terms of resource mobilisation, the CP responded to a small grant call issued by the Netherlands 
Embassy by submitting a small project under the theme “Raising awareness to fight climate change”. 
Titled “Promoting Local Innovation in Climate Change Adaptation by Smallholder Family Farmers in 
Senegal”, the project was intended to identify innovations by farmers across the country who have 
developed cultivation techniques to cope with climate change. After identification, the innovations 
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were to be presented at an FIF with participation of the general public, technical services, academics, 
civil society, etc. Unfortunately, the Embassy did not approve the project.  

The governance of the platform was ensured by an NSC chaired by Ibrahima Diedhiou from the 
National College of Agricultural Engineering, part of Thiès University. The Secretariat is handled by 
Assane Guèye (Agrecol Afrique) and the Platform coordination by Djibril Thiam (AgriBioServices). 
The NSC held regular meetings throughout the year, except during the Covid-19 restriction period.  

The other partners of Prolinnova–Senegal also registered noticeable achievements: 1) Agrecol Afrique 
participated in the German-funded Knowledge Centre for Organic Agriculture in Africa (KCOA) 
project; 2) Fraisen participated in the Africa’s Business Heros initiative by Jack Ma, founder of 
Alibaba, a competition that awards the best entrepreneurs in Africa (Fraisen was one of the top 50 
shortlisted entrepreneurs); 3) Renolse has set up a Covid fund to support groups of producers who are 
members of the network, in order to finance their activities affected by Covid-19. 

Despite the many challenges, the CP glimpses some ways forward for the next year: 

• Invite research institutions to join Prolinnova–Senegal, as the SRC suggested 
• Support the activities of local MSPs through virtual tools in a Covid context 
• Create online fairs for innovators 
• Create a Facebook page to allow innovators to share their innovations 
• Encourage local communities to join the platform so that they can become involved in 

advocacy and policy dialogue. 

	
3.	Activities	at	the	West	&	Central	Africa	subregional	level	
The SR-level activities involved both technical assistance to CPs (in implementation of funded 
projects) and network development within WCA.  

In terms of backstopping, the (new) SRC first held Skype discussions with the different CP 
coordinators to find out about their specific needs and expectations regarding assistance by the SRC. 
This exercise allowed revealed some areas for improvement at CP level: M&E, documentation, 
networking and partnership, proposal writing, policy dialogue and advocacy. The SRC organised 
regular meetings with the CPs to discuss specific issues and ways to address them. He assisted 
Prolinnova–Cameroon, in collaboration with the CPs in Ghana and Burkina Faso, to improve 
understanding of the M&E tools under the SULCI-FaNS project. Regular contact was re-established 
with the CP in Mali, with which the communication is smoother than initially. The CP in Ghana also 
benefited from the SRC’s assistance in communication on the Ethnovet project and in preparation of 
the SULCI-FaNS annual partners workshop (via Zoom). Dormant for than six years, the CP in Niger 
was visited by the SRC to attempt a relaunch. The contact persons (CP coordinator and deputy 
coordinator) were met and discussions held on the reasons that made the CP dormant and the ways to 
revive it. The SRC also met potential partners to join the CP, once it is revived. Other than this visit, 
no South–South physical backstopping visits were made because of the Covid-related restrictions on 
international travel. Skype conferencing was preferred to cope with the situation and assist CPs, 
whenever necessary, through virtual meetings. 

To support the regionalisation process, the WCA taskforce was contacted to revise the latest version 
of the SR charter before submitting it for approval by all CP coordinators in the SR. Comments and 
suggestions were received from the CPs and incorporated into the document. During the AfPW, the 
latest comments was formulated by CPs, and the WCA charter was refined in accordance with the 
feedback from the taskforce, IST and Prolinnova Oversight Group (POG) members. This work was 
completed in collaboration with the SRC for Eastern & Southern Africa (ESA) in order to come up 
with two SR charters with a common design and content. Within the IST, a reflection was led to 
design the different coordination bodies for the virtual SR secretariats. The latest idea is that the SRCs 
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will play the role of secretariat, with the support of IST members and CP coordinators, when 
necessary. The structure is explained in the charter. In collaboration with the other IST members, the 
WCA SRC prepared and hosted (via Zoom) the AfPW, which gathered 12 active CPs within Africa. 
As well, he was very active in preparing the Global Farmer Innovation Fair (GFIF) held virtually in 
February 2021 (the initial dates were in early December 2020).  

The SRC took initiative to improve networking within the SR (between CPs), but also between the 
SR platform and potential partners. He encouraged CPs to improve cross-learning not only within 
shared funded projects (i.e SULCI-FaNS and Proli-GEAFaSa) but also between the different projects. 
The different virtual gatherings (AfPW, SULCI-FaNS partners workshop, GFIF, Zoom meetings) 
offered opportunities for CPs to exchange ideas, best practices and experiences in promoting the PID 
approach, but also in facilitating LISFs. Some attempts were made in 2020 to network with FAO 
(regional bureau) and Farm Radio International but without success.  

The efforts in terms of resource mobilisation at CP and SR level continued thorough the year. A 
dashboard was developed to make CPs aware of calls for proposals issued within the countries or at 
international level. It synthesises the main information needed to help the CPs (type of grants, 
eligibility criteria, amount of the funding, deadline, topics covered) to take the decision to submit or 
not. The guidelines N°15 (Procedures for submitting concept notes and proposals under Prolinnova) 
were revised in collaboration with the SRC for ESA. Some improvements were proposed to better fit 
the CP and SR submissions with the principles and values of Prolinnova. A weekly watch on funding 
opportunities is made to feed the dashboard and inform CPs about opportunities. The SRC participated 
in developing a pre-proposal with the German Institute for Tropical & Subtropical Agriculture 
(DITSL), which led to formulation and approval of a project, and a Nuffic Tailor-made Training Plus 
(TMT+) proposal, out of which a new CP in Benin could emerge. The SRC assisted the Cameroon CP 
in developing a concept note, in order to apply to the request for proposals launched by the David and 
Lucile Packard Foundation. The SRC also helped Prolinnova–Senegal develop a concept note in 
reponse to a small grant call issues by the Netherlands Embassy in Senegal.  

In terms of advocacy and policy dialogue/influencing, there were few opportunities (conferences, 
webinars) where the “voice” of Prolinnova could be made heard. However, the SRC took part in the 
virtual launch of the 2020 State of Food and Agriculture (SOFA) report organised by FAO 
headquarters, which provided an opportunity to highlight the importance and advantages of PID as an 
alternative approach to addressing issues in agriculture. The SRC also took part in an online training 
session organised by FAO on auditing water in agriculture, during which he invited participants to 
learn more about the Proli-GEAFaSa project under the Prolinnova umbrella. In addition, the SRC took 
part in a webinar organised by WATHI, a citizen think tank, to discuss opportunities to relaunch the 
West Africa countries’ economies after Covid, and made some comments to bring the role of local 
innovation in agriculture to the attention of participants.  

The SRC was very active in documentation over the past year. He translated from English to French 
two major documents intended to support policy dialogue and advocacy to promote the PID approach. 
These documents were: 1) the policy brief titled “Suppoting local innovation for houehold food and 
nutrition security”; and 2) guidelines for facilitators developed by Prolinnova with FAO, entitled 
“Bringing women innovators to the fore: engaging in gender-responsive farmer-led innovation and 
research”. Also, several Prolinnova guidelines were translated in order to facilitate the access of CPs 
and the general public to information abput the network. Many other documents were revised (policy 
brief from the Proli-FaNS project, annoucements on the website) or developed. A guideline was 
developed to assist CPs to prepare their PowerPoint presentations for the AfPW and SULCI-FaNS 
partners workshop, both held online. Comments and revision were formulated on the annual reports of 
the CPs and projects (FaReNe, SULCI-FaNS, Proli-GEAFaSa).  
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4.	Challenges,	achievements	&	overall	assessment	in	achieving	SR	objectives	
The biggest challenge in 2020 was obviously the Covid-19 pandemic, which severely affected the 
implementation of country- and SR-level activities. The backstopping visits were almost impossible 
because of restrictions on travel and gatherings, which also affected the work of the CPs. Tools for 
remote collaboration (Zoom, Whatsapp, Skype, Google Meets) were used to a large extent to cope 
with the situation. It was observed that many donors reoriented their priorities to the fight against 
Covid and assistance to national economies and vulnerable people. This exacerbated the already very 
tiny opportuniies to raise funds, be it locally or internationally. On the other hand, CPs were not very 
responsive to the different calls for proposal shared through the dashboard with funding opportunities. 
Also, the delay in submission of reports by the CPs affected the quarterly transfer of funds and, 
consequently, affected implementation on the ground. Governance needs to be improved at CP level to 
decentralise the work and involve partner sbetter. The CPs’ work could be more effective if partners, 
apart from the host organisations, could be assigned specific roles (communication, working on 
funding opportunities, documentation, etc.) so that the burden on the host organisation would be 
alleviated, instead of being the one to do almost everything. Some CPs have challenges in identifying 
their real needs in terms of backstopping, to allow the SRC to know exactly the areas where assistance 
is required.  

	

5.	Conclusion		
The year 2020 was quite challenging, considering the unprecedented pandemic that has virtually shut 
down the engine of business globally. It was, at the same time, an opportunity to explore new ways to 
make things happen (i.e. to innovate), against the odds. The Prolinnova network kept growing and 
experiencing the innovativeness of farmers within WCA in food processing, water management in 
agriculture, ethnoveterinarian medicine, crop associations and many other areas where tremendous 
achievements were noted. The regionalisation process is going well within the SR, and the next step is 
about to be completed with the signature of the charter and the setting up of governance structures. 
Much more effort should be made in communication, advocacy, policy dialogue and 
institutionalisation activities, be it at CP or SR level. We should come up with a strategy for each of 
the named areas, but also for resource mobilisation, which is likely to become increasingly 
challenging. The identification of innovations should not be limited to best practices in agriculture, but 
should also include best practices in leveraging funding opportunities to keep the network alive and 
give positive impulse to its approach and strategy.	


